ANALYSIS OF HLA-A2 FREQUENCY AS PROGNOSTIC AND/OR RISK FACTORS IN OVARIAN CANCER PATIENTS

Zaynab Gamzatova



Stockholm 2007

Department of Oncology-Pathology Cancer Center Karolinska, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden

ANALYSIS OF HLA-A2 FREQUENCY AS PROGNOSTIC AND/OR RISK FACTORS IN OVARIAN CANCER PATIENTS

Zaynab Gamzatova



Stockholm 2007

Supervisors:

Associate Professor Giuseppe Masucci, MD, PhD Department of Oncology and Pathology Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden.

Kjell Bergfeldt, MD, PhD Department of Oncology and Pathology Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden.

Professor Dina F. Kostyuchek, MD, PhD Department of Gynaecology and Obstetrics Saint Petersburg Mechnicov State Medical Academy

Professor Nikolai M. Anichkov, MD, PhD Department of Pathology Saint Petersburg Mechnicov State Medical Academy

Examination Board:

Co-ordinator: Docent Ann-Charlotte Wikström, Inst. för Biovetenskaper och Näringslära (BioNut), Novum, Hälsovägen 7-9, Huddinge, Stockholm

Member: Docent Barbro Larsson, Inst. för Gynekologi-Obstetrik, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm

Member: Docent Lars Holmgren, Inst. för Onkologi-Patologi, CCK, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm

To my family

CONTENTS

1. ABSTRACT
2. LIST OF PUBLICATIONS
3. LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS
4. BACKGROUND
4.1 Epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC)
4.1.1 Epidemiology
4.1.2 Aetiology
4.1.3 Presentation.
4.1.4 Diagnosis and staging
4.1.5 Screening
4.1.6 Treatment
4.2 MHC and cancer
4.3 MHC and ovarian cancer
4.4 The major histocompatibility complex (MHC)
4.4.1 Structure of MHC class I and class II molecules
4.4.2 The class I region
4.4.3 The class II region
4.4.4 Function of MHC class I and class II molecules
5. AIMS OF THE STUDY
6. MATERIAL AND METHODS
7. RESULTS
8. DISCUSSION
9. GENERAL CONCLUSIONS
10. FUTURE STUDIES
11. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
12. REFERENCES
13. APPENDIX (PAPERS I-II)

1 ABSTRACT

Major histocompatibility complex antigens are mandatory for the immune response, and genetic imbalance may be linked to tumour escape. The HLA-A2 allele in Scandinavia has a high prevalence; it decreases with latitude and also with ovarian cancer mortality in Europe. In solid tumours, HLA-A2 has been suggested to be a risk factor and a negative prognostic factor.

Study I. 32 unrelated Swedish women with relapsing or progressive ovarian cancer were analyzed for the genotypes at the HLA-A, -B, -Cw, and -DRB1 loci by PCR/sequence-specific oligonucleotide hybridization. The frequencies of HLA alleles of healthy Swedish bone marrow donors provided by the coordinating centre of the Bone Marrow Donors Worldwide Registries, Leiden, The Netherlands were used as controls. The HLA-A1 and HLA-A2 gene and phenotype frequencies were increased, while HLA-A3 was decreased in ovarian cancer patients compared to healthy Swedish donors. HLA-A2 homozygotes were 2-fold higher in patients. HLA-B15 and HLA-Cw3 were only present in HLA-A2 positive patients hence the HLA-A2-Cw3 and -B15 haplotypes were segregated. Furthermore, in these patients, A2-B5, A2-B8 A2-DRb1*03 and A2-Drb1*03 haplotypes were also increased, but not segregated.

Study II. In order to confirm the assumption, that HLA-A2 may have a role in the prognosis of ovarian cancer, we have examined the presence of HLA-A2 in all patients with ovarian cancer, admitted to the department of Oncology-Pathology, Karolinska Institute, over a 1-year period (1995) and related its presence to survival. A population-based set of 97 patients with confirmed epithelial ovarian cancer were recorded in a database by age, histology, stage, surgery and treatment. At the time the study was initiated, the majority of the patients were not alive and HLA-A2 expression was therefore determined by PCR/sequence-specific oligonucleotide hybridization using DNA extracted from paraffin-imbedded tissue specimens. 88 patients with a median age of 65 years (36-87) could be evaluated. 44% were serous adenocarcinomas, 28% endometrioid, 6% mucinous, 13% clear cell carcinomas, 7% undifferentiated and 2% other epithelial tumours. Stages I–II comprised 33% and stages III–IV 67%. In stages III–IV and serous histology, 73% were HLA-A2 positive. Cox analysis, in this group, showed high univariate (HR7.16; CI 2.04–25.03; P = 0.002) and multivariate (HR 6.8; CI 2.10–22.4; P = 0.001) Hazard Ratios. None of the HLA-A2 positive patients survived 5 years, compared to more than 50% of the HLA-A2 negative patients.

Conclusion. In cohort of 32 patients with relapsing or progressive ovarian cancer, there are indications of an unusual overrepresentation of HLA-class I-II genes/haplotypes, as well as segregation for the HLA-A2-Cw3 and -B15 haplotypes. Investigation on a larger series of ovarian cancer patients confirmed that HLA-A2 is a negative factor for survival in women with serous adenocarcinomas of the ovary in stages III-IV. This finding has implications for clinical patient management. Association with known oncogenes needs further analysis.

2 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

The thesis is based on the following original articles, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

I. Gamzatova **Z**, Villabona L, Van der Zanden H, Haasnoot G. W., Andersson E, Kiessling R, Seliger B, Kanter L, Dalianis T, Bergfeldt K, Masucci G. V. High expression of HLA-A2 and HLA-A1 gene frequency and HLA-A2-B15-Cw3 haplotype segregation in a cohort of patients with advanced stage ovarian cancer.

Submitted under 2nd revision in "Tissue Antigens".

II. Gamzatova Z, Villabona L, Dahlgren L, Dalianis T, Nillson B, Bergfeldt K, Masucci G. Human Leucocyte Antigen (HLA) A2 is a negative clinical prognostic factor in patients with advanced ovarian cancer. Gyn. Oncology, 2006, 103 (1): 145-150.

3. LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Adc-Adenocarcinoma

beta2m-beta2microglobulin

BRCA1, BRCA2-Breast Cancer genes

C2, C4 и B (Bf)-components of complement

CIN-Cervical Intraepithelial neoplasia

CTL (CD8+)-Cytotoxic T Lymphocyte

EGF-Epidermal Growth Factor

EOC-Epithelial Ovarian Cancer

FIGO-International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics

G-Grade of tumour differentiation

H-W test-Hardy-Weinberg disequilibrium test

HER-2/neu- Human Epidermal growth factor Receptor

HLA-Human Leukocyte Antigen

HPV-Human Papilloma Virus

HSD-Healthy Swedish bone marrow Donors

HSP-Heat shock protein

IFN-alpha-Interferon-alpha

Ig-Immunoglobulin

mAb-Monoclonal Antibody

LT-Lymphotoxin

MHC-Major Histocompatibility Complex

NK-Natural killer

PBMCs-Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells

SDS-sodium dodecyl sulphate

SSO(P)-Sequence Specific Oligonucleotide (Probes)

SSP-Sequence Specific Primers

TAP-Transporter Associated with antigen Processing

TCR-T Cell Receptor

Th (CD4+)-T helper

TNF-Tumour Necrosis Factor

TP53- Tumour Protein

VIN-Vulval Intraepithelial Neoplasia

4 BACKGROUND

4.1 Epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC)

Surface epithelial – stromal tumours are the most common neoplasms of the ovary. They originate from the ovarian surface epithelium or its derivatives and occur in women of reproductive age and beyond (Tavassoli F. A., Devilee P., 2003).

4.1.1 Epidemiology

Ovarian cancer accounts for approximately 4% of all malignancies in women, worldwide, although there are major geographical disparities in incidence and mortality (Bray F. et al., 2005). In 2002 more than 204,000 women in the world were diagnosed with ovarian cancer and around 125,000 women died from the disease. Incidence rates are highest in developed countries, with rates in these areas exceeding 9 per 100,000. Incidence in Asia and Africa is less than 7,2 cases per 100,000 (Parkin M. D. et al., 2005). Cancer of the ovary represents about 30% of all cancers of the female genital organs. (Tavassoli F. A., Devilee P., 2003). Ovarian cancer is the fourth most frequent cause of cancer death in women and accounts for 5% of all cancer deaths. The death rate from ovarian cancer exceeds that of cervical and endometrial carcinomas combined. (Hoskins W. J. et al., 2005). Agestandardized mortality rate for ovarian cancer varies from 7.9 in Northern Europe to 4.5 cases per 100,000 in Southern Europe (Parkin M. D. et al., 2005).

4.1.2 Aetiology

The molecular events leading to the development of epithelial ovarian cancer are unknown. Epidemiologic studies have identified endocrine, environmental and genetic factors as being important in the carcinogenesis of ovarian cancer. Epidemiologically established risk factors include nulliparity, family history, early menarche and late menopause (Daly M., Obrams G. I., 1998).

Genetic factors

Many (at least 60) cellular oncogenes have been identified; however, their involvement in ovarian cancer has yet to be fully elucidated (Yang G. et al., 2004; Mammas I. N. et al., 2005; Inan S. et al., 2006; Kolasa I. K. et al., 2006; Psyrri A. et al., 2005). Epidemiologic studies and detailed analysis of familial ovarian cancer pedigrees have consistently confirmed the existence of two distinct manifestations of hereditary ovarian cancer. The first is the breast-ovarian cancer syndrome, in which these cancers are seen in excess, sometimes in the same individual. This has been linked to the BRCA1 gene at chromosome 17q12-21 and, to a lesser extent, to the BRCA2 gene at chromosome 13q. The second manifestation is ovarian cancers associated with an excess of colorectal and endometrial cancers that define the

hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC) syndrome, also known as Lynch syndrome II (Lynch H. T. et al., 1998; Farrell C. et al., 2006; Lee J. S. et al., 2006; Sogaard M. et al., 2006).

Reproductive factors

Epidemiological studies have demonstrated that parity contraceptives using are important protective factors in ovarian cancer (Pollock R. E. et al., 2004; Pelucchi C. et al., 2007; Yang C.Y. et al., 2007). The increased risk of ovarian cancer in women with a prior history of breast cancer as well as the two-to fourfold increased risk of breast cancer in women with a history of ovarian cancer provide further evidence of the importance of altered hormonal environment in the etiology of ovarian cancer. Close medical surveillance, and perhaps even prophylactic oophorectomy, might be justified in these high-risk groups. (Risch H. A., 1989, Bergfeldt K. et al., 2002). Cancer Prevention Study II, a large prospective study conducted by the American Cancer Society, recently reported an association between ovarian cancer mortality and postmenopausal estrogen use (Rodriguez C. et al., 2001). Elevated androgen levels have been associated with an increased risk of ovarian cancer, while progestins may, on the other hand, be protective (Risch H. A., 1998; Shildkraut J. M., 2002). Recently published data provide evidence that endometriosis is associated with increased risk of ovarian cancer (Prowse A. H. et al., 2006; Kobayashi H. et al., 2007).

Environmental factors

Total dietary fat, saturated fat consumption, serum cholesterol levels, dairy foods, lactose intake and the use of talc-containing cosmetic products have been reported to be associated with ovarian cancer risk in small case-control studies (Chang S., Risch H. A., 1997; Zhang M. et al., 2002; Fairfield K. M. et al., 2001; Mills P. K. et al., 2004; Larsson S. C. et al., 2006). However, no statistically significant relations were found for these factors and increased risk of epithelial ovarian cancer (Huncharek M. C. et al., 2003; Kuokkanen M. et al., 2005; Koralek D. O. et al., 2006 and Mommers M. et al., 2006).

4.1.3 Presentation

The most common presenting symptom is that of abdominal discomfort or pain, followed closely by abdominal distention due to the presence of malignant ascites or large intraabdominal masses. Gastrointestinal symptoms are also relatively frequent, and the symptoms of nausea, dyspepsia, early satiety, constipation and/or obstipation are common but, unfortunately, nonspecific. Occasionally, patients will experience urinary frequency or disuria and/or vaginal bleeding (Hoskins W. J., 2005). An elevated ovarian cancer antigen assay (CA-125) will predict cancer in over 80% of postmenopausal women with a palpable adnexal mass. The chest x-ray may

reveal pleural effusion. An abdominal ultrasound or CT scan may determine the presence of hepatic metastases (Weiss G. R., 1993).

4.1.4 Diagnosis and staging

Epithelial ovarian cancer is classified according to the cell type (serous, mucinous, endometrioid, clear cell, transitional cell, mixed epithelial, undifferentiated and unclassified adenocarcinomas), grade (well-, moderately- or poorly differentiated), and stage (I, II, II, IV) (Benedet J. L. et al., FIGO Committee on Gynecologic Oncology). Ovarian cancer is staged surgically. There should be histologic confirmation of the disease. Operative findings, prior to tumour debulking, determine stage, which may be modified by histopathologic as well as clinical or radiological evaluation (Heintz A. P. M. et al., 2003).

4.1.5 Screening

Screening for ovarian cancer is not recommended for the general population, because currently available screening tests do not achieve high levels of sensitivity and specificity. The advantage of screening is much higher for women at high risk (such as those with a strong family history of ovarian cancer and those with BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations). Serial transvaginal sonography, with or without Doppler imaging and CA-125 measurement, is recommended for them (Hensley M. L., 2000; Menon U., Jakob I. J., 2000; Fields M. M., 2006).

4.1.6 Treatment

First-line treatment for ovarian cancer currently relies on aggressive cytoreductive surgery combined with chemotherapy (Gadducci A. et al., 2001; Hoskins W. J. et al., 2005). Cytoreduction, combined with chemotherapy, may relieve symptoms associated with bowel obstruction and improve survival (Ozols R. F., 2002). The optimal surgical procedure for all epithelial ovarian carcinomas is complete abdominal exploration, removal of the uterus along with fallopian tubes and ovaries, omentectomy, lymph node sampling, random peritoneal biopsies, including diaphragm, aspiration of ascites or peritoneal lavage (Hoskins W. J., 2005). The two-drug combination of carboplatin plus paclitaxel is the current standard regimen for advanced ovarian cancer (Ozols R. F., 2006). Although chemotherapy approaches featuring taxanes and platinums, when given following optimal cytoreductive surgery, can increase the survival of patients, treatment of metastatic disease eventually results in drug resistance and disseminated disease can not be cured. Therefore, novel treatment approaches are needed. For epithelial ovarian cancer and many other solid tumours, a multimodality approach using the combination of cytoreductive surgery, chemotherapy, gene therapy and immunotherapy might be needed. Gene therapy in ovarian cancer includes several strategies, such as replacement of an altered tumour suppressor genes, inhibition of growth factor receptors; molecular

chemotherapy, antiangiogenic gene therapy and virotherapy. Immunotherapy of ovarian carcinoma consists of tumour vaccines, adoptive therapies with antitumour T cells, therapies targeting regulatory T cells and cytokine therapy.

4.2 MHC and cancer

Human tumour cells in a number of malignancies, including EOC, are recognized as nonself by the immune system and elicit an immune response. Ovarian tumours are infiltrated by tumour-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs), which are mostly composed of T cells, and they may represent an immune response of the host to the tumour (Platsoucas C.D. et al, 2003). Tumourinfiltrating lymphocytes are present in both malignant ascites and solid tumours from patients with EOC (Freedman R.S., Tomasovic B. et al., 1994; Freedman R. S., Edwards C. et al., 1994). The ability of T lymphocytes to recognize peptide epitopes, derived from cytoplasmic and nuclear proteins, when these are presented in association with self-MHC class I molecules at the surface of an antigen-presenting cell (Townsend A. R. M. et al., 1985), potentially allows the immune system to respond to the changes in the transformed cell, and places HLA molecules at the center of the immune response to tumours (Browning M., Dunnion D., 1997). The relationship between HLA and immunological recognition of tumour cells has been pushed to the forefront once more through an increased understanding of the process involved in both tumour development and tumour immunity (Browning M., Dunnion D., 1997).

Despite the key role of MHC molecules for anti-tumour immune responses, the number of studies analysing associations between HLA expression and cancer incidence as well as prognosis, are still limited. There are a series of reports suggesting associations between HLA-A2 antigen expression and increased risk of cancer development and prognosis. HLA-A2 was negative prognostic factor in non-small cell lung carcinoma (So T. et al., 2001). Trend for shorter survival was observed in HLA-A2 positive patients with chronic myelogenous leukemia (Cortes J. et al., 1998). Overrepresentation of HLA-A2 allele was observed in vulval intraepithelial neoplasia patients (Davidson E. J. et al., 2003). HLA-A2 conferred the highest risk of squamous cell carcinoma of the cervix (Montoya L. et al., 1998). HLA-A2 was a risk factor for breast cancer as well (Biswal B. M. et al., 1998). HLA-A2 was higher in nasopharyngeal carcinoma patients than in controls (Lu C-C. et al., 2003).

4.3 MHC and ovarian cancer

De Petris L. et al., 2004 observed an overrepresentation of HLA-A2 phenotype in patient's group compared to the healthy Swedish population (p = 0.01). As it is already known, the higher phenotype frequency of this allele found in Scandinavian countries decreases significantly, as one moves further south in Europe. Ovarian cancer mortality rates decrease, as well as the demographic changes in HLA-A2. These observations have to be confirmed

by more extended investigations in order to elucidate if HLA-A2 higher frequency is already present at the diagnosis (risk factor) or is selected during the course of the disease (prognostic factor). Moreover, this fact would suggest different strategies for specific immunotherapy in addition to first line conventional treatments. In order to further investigate possible associations between ovarian cancer and HLA-A2 expression in ovarian cancer we expanded the study performed by De Petris L. et al., including additional patients, and performed a complete HLA typing in 32 and HLA-A2 typing in 88 ovarian cancer patients.

4.4 The major histocompatibility complex (MHC)

The human major histocompatibility complex (MHC) region encompasses over 4 Mb of DNA (~0.1% of the genome) on the short arm of chromosome 6 at **6p21.31** (Campbell R. D., Trowsdale J., 1993, 1997). The MHC is traditionally divided into the class I, class II and class III (Lechler R., Warrens A., 2000). Many genes have been identified within the genetic boundaries of the MHC, encoding complement components, cytokines and other molecules with a role in immune responses. These other genes are sometimes referred to as MHC class III genes (Lechler R., Warrens A., 2000).

4.4.1 Structure of MHC class I and class II molecules

MHC class I and class II genes, while evolutionarily related, and generally very similar to each other, yet have subtle differences in both structure and function. The class I genes code for the α polypeptide chain of the class I molecule; the β chain of the class I molecule is encoded by a gene on chromosome 15, the β_2 -microglobulin gene. There are some 20 class I genes in the HLA region; three of these, HLA-A, -B and -C, the so-called classic, or class Ia genes. The class II genes (HLA-DP, -DQ, -DR) code for the α and β polypeptide chains of the class II molecules. The immunoglobulin-like domains of class I and class II molecules contain the binding sites for the T cell co-receptors CD8 and CD4, respectively (Klein J., Sato A., 2000; Abbas A. K., Lichtman A. H., 2003).

4.4.2 The class I region

The class I region contains 2 Mb of DNA. It contains three main functional class I loci, HLA-A, HLA-B, HLA-C, all of which are highly polymorphic (Lawlor D. A. et al., 1990). Most somatic tissues at varying levels express these genes. The non-classical class I loci include HLA-E, HLA-F and HLA-G (Geraghty D. E., 1993). These genes, which are generally much less polymorphic than HLA-A, -B or -C lead to the production of class I-related molecules of restricted tissue distribution. HLA-E is involved in instructing NK cell receptors (Ulbrecht M. et al., 1992; Braud V. M. et al., 1997, 1998). HLA-G is expressed on fetal trophoblast cells and is thought to play a role in

the maternal tolerance of the fetus (Loke Y. W., King A., 1991; Parham P., 1996). HLA-F gene has been implicated in the development of hereditary haemochromotosis (Feder J. N. et al., 1996).

4.4.3 The class II region

The class II region spans over 800 Kb of DNA and contains one gene every 40 Kb on average. These include all of the known class II α - and β -chain genes. In humans HLA-DP, -DQ and -DR are expressed mainly on the surfaces of specialized antigen-presenting cells (APCs), such as dendritic cells, macrophages, B-lymphocytes and a few other cell types, including endothelial cells and thymic epithelial cells (Lechler R., Warrens A., 2000; Abbas A. K., Lichtman A. H., 2003).

4.4.4 Function of MHC class I and class II molecules

The major function of the MHC molecules is to assist the display of unique molecular fragments of antigens on the surface of cells in the arrangement that permits their recognition by immune effectors such as T-lymphocytes (Naik S., 2003). The antigen receptors of T cells are unable to recognize antigen directly; they can only see foreign antigens in the form of short segments of peptide bound to MHC molecules. The MHC role in the presentation of antigen was explained by the MHC- restricted recognition of antigens (Zinkernagel R. M., Doherty P. C., 1975). MHC molecules bind only one peptide at a time. Peptide binding is of low affinity, and the off-rate is very slow, so that complexes, once formed, persist for a sufficiently long time to be recognized by T cells. The peptide-binding cleft of class I molecules can accommodate peptides that are 8 to 11 amino acid residues long, whereas the cleft of class II molecules allows larger peptides (up to 30 amino acids residues in length or more) to bind. The polymorphic residues of MHC molecules are localized to the peptide-binding domain. Some polymorphic MHC residues determine the binding specificities for peptides by forming structures, called pockets that interact with complementary residues of the bound peptide, called anchor residues. CD4+ helper T lymphocytes recognize antigens in association with class II MHC gene products, and CD8+ CTLs recognize antigens in association with class I gene products (Abbas A. K., Lichtman A. H., 2003). The function of the MHC in immune responsiveness is also reflected in its genetic polymorphism (the presence of multiple allelic variants of a gene). HLA genes are the most polymorphic genes in man. The evolutionary pressure over the centuries has resulted in generation of this polymorphism, so that we are equipped to face the multitude of infectious challenges we face (Naik S., 2003).

5 AIMS OF THE STUDY

- To investigate HLA genes distribution in ovarian cancer patients compared to the healthy population;
- To identify HLA haplotypes distribution in ovarian cancer patients compared to the healthy population;
- To find risk and/or prognostic relevance of HLA-A2 gene in ovarian cancer patients.

6 MATERIAL AND METHODS

Subjects (I and II)

The studies were performed at the Karolinska University Hospital, in Solna, the Cancer Centrum Karolinska and in Huddinge, Immunologic laboratory.

Group I was comprised of 32 Unrelated Swedish women with advanced or relapsing epithelial ovarian cancer, heavily treated with more than two lines of chemotherapy. The diagnosis of ovarian carcinoma in all 32 cases was histologically proved. These patients were recruited for the HLA-A2 restricted peptide vaccination trial at the Gynecologic oncology unit.

Group II included 147 patients with the preliminary diagnosis of ovarian cancer, chronologically admitted to the Gynecologic oncology unit during the year 1995. The primary objective of II study was to find the prognostic relevance between HLA-A2 and well-defined clinical parameters. Reexamination of histological diagnosis excluded 50 patients due to other diagnosis, such as borderline ovarian tumour, non-epithelial ovarian carcinoma, cancer of genital tract (except ovaries), cancer of extragenital localization and relapse of ovarian cancer. These 50 cases were not further analyzed.

Group I and II: The median age in a group I was 51.5 years (range 31-80 years), in a group II - 65 years (36-87). The diagnosis of epithelial ovarian cancer was made according to WHO histological classification of tumours of the ovary. Staging was based on surgical and pathological findings, according to the International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) classification of the tumours of the ovary. Clinical evaluation and imaging studies had been done as appropriate (Benedet J. L. et al., FIGO Committee on Gynecologic Oncology). Material for the HLA typing was extracted from peripheral lymphocytes and paraffin-embedded tissue blocks of the patients with histologically proved diagnosis of epithelial ovarian cancer. Written informed consent was obtained before study entry. Consent form, procedures and protocols, used in this study, were reviewed and approved by the Karolinska University Hospital Ethical Committee (#KI-99-318# and #KI-03-619#). The specimens used for all the analysis (I and II) were coded.

Methods (I and II)

DNA extraction protocol.

Group I: Blood samples were drawn from 32 patients in 10 ml citrate treated tubes for HLA-A, -B, -C and HLA-DRB1 testing. Peripheral lymphocytes were isolated from collected blood samples by addition of Lymphoprep according to manufacturer's protocol (Axis-Shield PoC AS, Oslo, Norway). Genomic DNA was extracted from isolated lymphocytes using "Roche High-

Pure DNA extraction kit procedures 030625" (Roche, Molecular Biochemicals, Manheim, Germany) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Samples of 200 µl were treated with 1 ml extraction buffer, mixed, incubated for 30 min at 80°C and then centrifuged for 10 min at 12 000 g. Supernatant was collected into a new reaction tube with 400 µl binding buffer and 80 µl proteinase K. This mixture was further incubated for 10 min in 72°C adding 200 µl isopropanol and then loaded onto a filter tube placed on a collection tube and centrifuged for 1 min at 5000 g. These samples were washed twice with 450 wash buffer at 5000 g centrifugation for 2 min. After the final wash step, samples were dried by a 10 min centrifugation at max speed. DNA in the filter was then eluted with 50 µl elution buffer into a new reaction tube by a 1 min centrifugation at 5000 g. Finally the DNA amount and purity were measured by NanoDrop technology.

Group II: DNA was extracted according to the protocol for "Roche High-Pure DNA extraction kit procedures 030625" (Molecular Biochemicals, Mannheim, Germany). The paraffin was removed by xylene and ethanol. The tissue pellet was disrupted by overnight treatment at 55°C in tissue lysis buffer, SDS and proteinase K. On day two, the DNA was bound to the membrane in collection tubes, washed and then eluted. Proteinase K treatment was repeated (1 hour, 55°C) for removal of trace proteins. The DNA was bound to the membrane in a fresh collection tube, washed and eluted. DNA amount and purity were measured by NanoDrop technology.

HLA-PCR (I and II)

Group I: HLA genotyping was performed using the Olerup SSP HLA Typing Kit (Olerup SSP AB, Stockholm, Sweden). PCR products were separated by electrophoresis at 150 V for 30 min on a 3 % agarose gel, stained with ethidium bromide, and visualized under UV light. Results were evaluated then for HLA gene sequences.

Group II: Approximately 120 ng of DNA was run in a PCR with primers specific for the HLA-A2 gene (provided by Olle Olerup, SSP AB, Saltsjöbaden, Sweden). The samples from HLA-A2 positive patients gave rise to a PCR amplicon of 124 bp, while samples from HLA-A2 negative patients gave no PCR amplicon. The 20 ul PCR mixture contained 120 ng sample DNA, 2.0 pmol of each primer and 6 µl Master Mix. The Master Mix contained 2 U of Tag polymerase, 200 µM of each dNTP, 50 mMKCl, 1.5mMMgCl2, 10 mMTris-HCl with pH 8.3, 0.001% w/v gelatine, 5% glycerol and 100 µg/ml cresol red. Amplification was run in an automated thermocycler (GeneAmp PCR system 9700, Applied Biosystems). The cycles consisted of an initial denaturation of 2 min at 94°C followed by 10 cycles of 94°C for 10 s and 65°C for 60 s, then 20 cycles of 94°C for 10 s, 61°C for 50 s and finally 72°C for 30 s. Water was used as a negative control, and DNA extracted from HLA-A2 positive patients was used as a positive control. PCR products were run on a 3.0% agarose gel stained with ethidium bromide and visualized under UV light. To avoid false negative, a PCR was run with

primers directed to the S14- and β 2-globulin gene, which are present in all human cells. S14 PCR was preformed as previously described (Mellin H, et al., 2002). Water was used as a negative, and DNA extracted from human fibroblasts as a positive control. PCR products were run on a 3.0% agarose gel stained with ethidium bromide and visualized under UV light.

Control group. The control group comprised 40162 healthy Swedish transplant donors for the HLA loci A, B, and DRB1 and 350 for the HLA locus Cw, respectively. These data were provided by the coordinating centre of the Bone Marrow Donors Worldwide Registries, Leiden, The Netherlands.

Statistics (I and II)

Group I: The evaluation of the data presented in the paper is based on a cohort of patients already in the progress of the disease and treatments, (considered as a prevalent sample) of the Stockholm County ovarian cancer population). The administration of these patients in the Stockholm county (2) million inhabitants) is mainly (95%) referred to Karolinska Oncological clinic. The data presented are therefore descriptive and part of the follow up project that will determine the final validity of the findings. HLA class I and II genotype frequency was calculated by counting the number of alleles present for each HLA type divided by the total number of alleles. Haplotype frequency (HF) was calculated using a manual method (Schipper R. F. et al., 1997; Schipper R. F. et al., 1998). In brief, heterozygous and homozygous patients for HLA-A2 haplotypes were counted as 1 event. Only in the case of complete haplotype homozygosity were they counted as 2 events. The sum of the events (A) was then divided by the total number of alleles (B) and reduced to percentage (haplotype frequency %) = (A/B) x 100). The statistical significance of the association of individual HLA alleles or haplotypes with the cohort of patients described here was calculated using the Fisher's exact test. Two-tailed p-values were calculated to detect positive and negative associations. Results with a p-value of 0.05 are expected to be significant. The p values have been corrected to reduce the possibility of false positive results (Bonferroni correction). Corresponding p-values were obtained using chisquare2 test (Svejgaard A., Ryder L. P., 1994). Additionally, since this is a retrospective analysis it is more proper to use the Odd Ratio (OR) according to Wollf-Haldane method (Woolf B., 1955; Haldane J.B., 1956). It was determined to define the power of association of EOC to HLA alleles. The OR is the ratio of the odds of the risk factor in the EOC and in the Healthy Swedish Donors (HSD) obtained by the cross product of the entries in a 2x2 table. The OR >1 indicates a positive and a <1 a negative association, whereas =1 defines no disease association. Due to the small sample size available in this analysis Confidence interval (C.I.) at 95% for OR has also been calculated in order to avoid a rejection of the null hypothesis based only on the 2x2 table p values and hence to see how large the difference between the proportion in EOC patients and HSD. For comparison of the gene expression we have also simply considered the data obtained by the registry of

HSD expressed as a ratio by dividing the observed percentage of frequency in patients by the percentage observed in the donors. For the A2-Cw3 and B15-Cw3 haplotypes we have applied the Hardy-Weinberg disequilibrium test in order to determined the degree of segregation/disequilibrium (Delta) according to the formula: D = (d/N)1/2 - [((b+d)/N) ((c+d)/N)]1/2.

Group II: The χ 2 trend test was used to examine patient characteristics for discrete categorical variables or factors. Overall survival was the end point for the study, with a statistical event defined as death from any cause. Survival time was calculated using date of first diagnosis and date last seen or date of death. HLA-A2 positive patient was regarded as 1 and negative - as 0. Cumulative survival plots and time-to-event curves were constructed using the Kaplan-Meier product-limit method, with the log-rank test applied to detect differences between groups. Diagnostic data were collected during the year 1995 and were censored at the 31st of October 2003. Univariate Cox regression analyses were performed for each prognostic factor. These factors were age, clinical stage, histologic type and HLA-A2 phenotype. Hazard Ratios (HR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were estimated. To test the assumption of proportional hazards, an interaction term of a prognostic variable and a time-dependent covariate were added. A significant effect of that interaction term denotes the presence of a time dependent effect and thus a violation of the proportional hazards assumption. Then, multivariate Cox regression analyses were performed including binary coding of all factors with a stepwise procedure. P values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. All analyses were performed with the program StatView for Windows, SAS Institute Inc. Version 5.0.1.

7 RESULTS

In paper I we analyzed a cohort of EOC patients for the complete HLA genotype including the HLA-A, -B, -Cw, -DRb1 alleles and the frequencies of the distinct haplotypes together with survival. This group of patients was characterized by an overrepresentation of stage III and IV tumours compared to the patient population at diagnosis and the national FIGO distribution. Two patients were diagnosed at stage I (6.25 %) and 2-at stage II (6.25 %). Seventy five percent were stage III and 12.5% were stage IV. Compared to the histopathology, recorded at diagnosis, 75% of the patients in this cohort had serous adenocarcinomas, 12.5% had endometrioid ovarian cancer, 3.1%-mucinous adenocarcinoma and 9.4%-presented other histological types (clear cell, mixed epithelial and undifferentiated carcinomas).

The majority (87.5%) of the patients received primary surgery, but in only 19 % it was radical. Twenty two percent of patients obtained a second surgery and all the patients in this cohort received platinum-based treatment. Fifty nine percent received more than 6 chemotherapy cycles and 22 % were also treated with external radiotherapy.

Analysis of HLA

According to the recruitment criteria all patients were typed for the HLA class I locus, HLA-A, -B, -C genes as well as the HLA class II locus HLA-DRb1. For patients #18 and #21 no complete HLA typing was available. The frequency of the most common genotypes and phenotypes was compared to the healthy Swedish population. Considering the genotype, EOC patients had a higher ratio both in genotype and phenotype for the HLA allele A1 (1.21) and A2 (1.31), but a lower frequency in the HLA-A3 allele (0,65). Among the B locus the genotype frequencies of HLA-B8 (1.42), and HLA-B15 (1.27) had the highest ratios. The class II allele HLA-DRB1*03 exhibited approximately a 2-fold increased frequency when compared to the healthy Swedish donors (1.9). The OR CI and Fisher 2-tailed test was performed for the phenotype frequency between the two groups. Since the EOC group is limited in number there are no significant corrected p values. The OR gives the opportunity to consider the increase of HLA-A1 (1.5; C.I. 0.74-3.10) and HLA-A2 (1.6; C.I. 0,75-3.25) and the HLA-A3 decrease (0.6; C.I. 0.29-0.15). HLA-B8 (1.99; C.I. 0.96-4.10) and DRB1*03 alleles had the highest OR. Remarkably, both HLA-B15 and HLA-Cw3 were only recorded among the patients expressing HLA-A2. In addition, a higher HLA-A2 homozygote frequency (22 %) was detected in the patients compared to the expected frequency in healthy Swedish donors (12 %) (p=0,05, corrected p=0.08). However, no homozygotes in the HLA-A1 and -A3 alleles as well as other common alleles were found. Sixteen out of 22 (73%) HLA-A2 positive

patients had a serous adenocarcinoma and the majority, but 2, in clinical FIGO stage III-IV.

Haplotypes analysis

Patients' haplotype frequencies were compared to those of the HSD by OR, C.I. and Fischer's $\chi 2$ p and corrected p value. All haplotypes analysed had OR above 1. HLA-A2-B5 and A2-B8 had a strong OR and a C.I. above 1. The p value was significant for HLA-A2-B8, the corrected p was also significant. HLA-A2-B15, HLA-A2-DRB1*03, HLA-A2-DRB1*04, HLA-A2-B15-Cw3 and HLA-A2-B8-DRB1*03 had high OR, C.I. above 1 and significant p, but not after Bonferroni's correction. HLA-A2-Cw3 and HLA-B15-Cw3 was increase in the frequency is mostly due to the segregation, compared to the HSD. In spite of the limited number of EOC cases, the Hardy-Weinberg's HF was for HLA-A2-Cw3 1309.04 (delta 338.08) compared to the HSD (H-W HF 773; Delta 64) which is significant (p =0.04) and H-W HF for the HLA-B15-Cw3 was 600.96 (delta 0.03) compared to HSD (H-W HF 237; Delta -3,88).

In paper I we detected an unusual overrepresentation of the HLA-A2 antigen as well as segregation for the HLA-A2-Cw3 and -B15 haplotype in selected cohort of patients with advanced ovarian cancer. In order to verify our assumption that HLA-A2 may have a role in the risk and/or prognosis of ovarian cancer, in paper II we have examined the presence of HLA-A2 in all patients with ovarian cancer, admitted to the Gynaecologic Oncology unit over the 1-year period (1995) and related its presence to survival.

The paraffin-embedded tissues, from 97 patients, were collected for possible detection of HLA-A2 by PCR. Material from nine patients could not be analyzed due to fragmented DNA. The remaining 88 patients were tested and suitable for further analysis. The distribution of histological type was 44% seropapillary, 28% endometrioid, 13% clear cells, 6% mucinous, 7% undifferentiated and 2% unclassified. The most frequent clinical stages were IIIc (36%), IV (25%) and Ic (15%). Stages I-II (33%) and stages III-IV (67%) were arbitrarily merged. Age, stage, grade of differentiation and histology distribution of the population that were evaluated do not differ from the figures released by the FIGO annual report for European countries (Pecorelli S. et al., 1998). HLA-A2 was detected in 57% of the patients by PCR. Age, either ≤50 or >50 years, did not affect the distribution of HLA-A2. Presence of HLA-A2 gene in the patient's genotype was subsequently matched to the histological type of the tumour. An overrepresentation of HLA-A2 positive patients was observed among patients with serous adenocarcinoma. More specifically, 26/39 (67%) patients with serous adenocarcinoma were HLA-A2 positive and 24/33 (73%) HLA-A2 positive patients had stages III-IV tumours. In contrast, HLA-A2 was equally distributed among the group with endometrioid ovarian cancer as well as among G1, G2 and G3 grades of differentiation. Distinction by clinical stage

resulted in a higher proportion of HLA-A2 positive patients with tumour stages III and IV, compared to that of patients with stages I and II tumours. This was more evident in merged stages. In clinical stages I–II, the percentage of HLA-A2 positivity was less than in the total population, although the difference was not significant. Fifty-nine percent of patients with stages III–IV expressed HLA-A2. Women with stages III–IV and serous histological type were mostly HLA-A2 positive (73%).

Ninety-four percent of the patients were primarily treated surgically. Chemotherapy, most commonly platinum-based (88%), was the first line of treatment in 94% of the cases. The treatment modalities, applied to HLA-A2 positive and HLA-A2 negative patients, did not differ (χ 2 = 2.07, p = 0.72).

Univariate test was used to analyze the impact of well-known factors such as age, clinical stage, histology, grade, as well as the presence of HLA-A2. Age was included in the analysis as continuous time factor, significantly relevant for survival with a Hazard Ratio (HR) 1.41. Survival did not differ between groups of patients aged either 50 years or younger vs. those above 50 years of age. Serous adenocarcinomas did not affect the death rate more than other histological types of tumours. Grade of differentiation (HR = 2.54) seemed also to be a prognostic factor. HLA-A2 positivity in the non-stratified patient population had an HR=1.45. This was a tendency towards a higher risk for death, on the other hand, p=0.13, which implied a possibility to make a wrong assumption from the H(0) hypothesis. Stages I–II were indifferent to the presence or absence of HLA-A2. On the contrary, stages III–IV patients with HLA-A2 had significantly higher HR 2.15, compared to HLA-A2 negative patients (CI 1.19-3.87 and p=0.01). Stages III-IV and serous adenocarcinoma histology, grouped together, registered the highest numbers of patients expressing HLA-A2 as well as a 7.16 times higher risk to die than the HLA-A2 negative patients (CI 2.04-25.03; P = 0.002). The proportional Hazard Ratio was calculated also by multivariate analysis considering the total population age, merged clinical stages, grade of differentiation, serous histology and presence of HLA-A2. Taken together, stages III–IV (4.53; CI 2.10–35; p < 0.001) and HLA-A2 phenotype expression had a significantly high Hazard Ratio (1.71;CI 1–2.86; p=0.04). On the other hand, grade 3 vs. grade 1-2 and serous histology vs. all other histology types were not affecting survival. These findings were strongly emphasized by stratification either for stages III-IV, for grade or for serous histology. In the latter, presence of HLA-A2 increased the HR to 6.8 (CI 2.10–22.4; p=0.001). Stratification by stage showed, as expected, that the higher clinical stages III-IV have a significantly higher mortality rate than the lower stages. In stages III–IV, the presence of HLA-A2 predicted an 80% death rate the first 2 years from diagnosis compared to that in HLA-A2 negative group (50% cumulative survival). Grade 3 patients as well as stages III–IV, HLA-A2 positive patients had low survival rate compared to HLA-A2 negative patients. This relationship was much stronger if serous adenocarcinoma was considered in the stratification. None of the HLA-A2 positive patients with clinical stages

III—IV and serous tumours survived longer than 5 years after diagnosis, while in the same group, more than 50% of HLA-A2 negative patients were still alive after 5 years from the diagnosis.

8 DISCUSSION

In addition to the control of transplant acceptance and immune responsiveness, it has been recognized for many years that the MHC in the humans plays an important role in the aetiology of a number of diseases. The highly frequent association of some diseases with a specific HLA allele is clinically useful in the diagnosis of these conditions (Naik S., 2003).

Despite this established knowledge, the number of studies looking at associations between HLA-expression and incidence as well as prognosis in different types of cancer are sparse, and for ovarian cancer even more than sparse. However, there are number of papers suggesting associations between expression of HLA-A2 and an increased risk of developing some types of cancer, although this association seems to be most established in virus related malignancies, such as vulva cancer in situ (Davidson E. J. et al., 2003), cervical cancer (Montoya L. et al., 1998), and nasopharyngeal cancer (C-C. Lu et al., 2003). HLA-A2 was negative prognostic factor in non-small cell lung carcinoma (So T. et al., 2001). Trend for shorter survival was observed in HLA-A2 positive patients with chronic myelogenous leukemia (Cortes J. et al., 1998). HLA-A2 was a risk factor for breast cancer as well (Biswal B. M. et al., 1998).

Paper I: We have previously described an increased frequency of the HLA-A2 allele among metastatic ovarian patients and observed that the mortality rates for ovarian cancer correlate with HLA-A2 gene frequency in European countries (De Petris L. et al., 2004). In the present study, we have extended the investigation in this cohort by analysing the expression of HLA-A, -B, -Cw and -DRb1 loci as well as the incidence of HLA-A2 homozygotes and HLA-A2 associated haplotypes.

The majority of the patients had serous adenocarcinomas and were predominantly stage III-IV; the latter was a result of the recruitment criteria of this cohort. Patients with other stages of the disease relapse less frequently after primary therapy, and therefore were not available for the cohort. The HLA-A2 phenotype was more frequent in the patients analysed, compared to healthy donors. Additionally, occurrence of HLA-A2 homozygotes was almost 2-fold higher, compared to the Swedish donors, and almost 3-fold higher, compared to the median European population. These data demonstrate that, in the cohort of patients described here the degree of malignancy in combination with the HLA-A2 phenotype identifies a group of patients, out of the population at diagnosis, who require immediate and continuous oncological care due to frequent relapse and short survival.

Furthermore, a lower presentation of patients with the HLA-A3 phenotype was found with a difference of more than 30 % when compared to that of the donors. In several reports the role of HLA-A3 and its efficiency in

antigen presentation has been discussed (Bocchia M. et al., 1995). HLA-A3 has also been correlated with poor prognosis in autoimmune diseases (Clark R. E. et al., 2001; Fogdell-Hahn A. et al., 2000) as well as having a protective feature in malignancy (Posthuma E. F. et al., 1999). This leads to the hypothesis that HLA-A2 is not a good prognostic factor for monitoring specific immune responses against tumours (negative prognostic factor). On the other hand, this could be corroborated by the diminished presentation of HLA-A3 among these patients (possible positive prognostic factor). However, this assumption has to be confirmed by more extensive analysis in therapy naïve patients observed during a long period of time.

Parallel to the HLA-A2 and HLA-A1 overrepresentation, an increase in the frequency of HLA-B8, HLA-B15, HLA-DRB1*03 and HLA-DRB1*04 was observed. HLA-DRB1*0301-DQA1*0501-DQB1*0201 haplotype have been described to be associated with ovarian cancer (Kubler K. et al., 2006). Unfortunately in this paper the patients were compared with, selected by infertility and in a treatment program, control group. In our paper we confirmed the findings using a selected EOC cohort of patients already in treatment in our clinic. In addition, our results showed increased HLA-A2-B8 and HLA-A2-B8-DRb1*03 haplotypes. These findings suggest a wider haplotype association to advanced EOC than that described by Kubler K. et al., 2006.

In contrast, the HLA-Cw3 and -Cw7 phenotype and genotype frequencies were not numerically overrepresented when compared to the healthy Swedish population, but all the HLA-Cw3-positive patients as well as HLA-B15 were segregated to the patients expressing HLA-A2. The segregation was also extended to the haplotype HLA-A2-B15-Cw3. Furthermore, the HLA-DRb1*04 was also highly represented among this particular cohort. The combination HLA-A2-B15-Cw3-DRb1*04 has been described in several reports as one of the ancestral haplotypes which is associated with familiar conditions such as Behcet's syndrome (Fallingborg J. et al., 1986), Felthy syndrome (Runge L. A. et al., 1986) as well as familial diabetes type 1 (Cudworth A. G., 1979). The association and segregation with advanced stages of ovarian cancer is intriguing. A larger number of therapynaive patients as well as of donors should be analyzed in order to determine whether the ancestral haplotype might be linked to high risk of acquiring this type of cancer.

The MHC complex plays a central role within the immunological integrity of the ovary due to the dynamic activity of immune cells (macrophages and T lymphocytes) presented in the ovary tissue (Best C. L. et al., 1996). Several investigations have studied the role of MHC in the interaction between immunocompetent cells and the tumour escape mechanism (Zhang L. et al., 2003; Norell H. et al., 2006). The segregation of HLA-A2 and HLA-Cw3 is interesting and introduces a potential relationship between malignancy and prognosis through immunological escape mechanisms. The HLA-Cw3 and -Cw4 have been associated with the

recognition of the Killer cell Immunoglobulin-like Receptors (KIR) (Wagtmann N. et al., 1995; Colonna M., Samaridis J., 1995). The HLA molecule/peptide complex not only acts as a ligand for the T cell receptor, but also for natural killer (NK) cell receptors, suggesting an important role for both adaptive and innate immunity (Uhrberg M., 2005).

All the HLA-Cw, HLA-B4 and some other HLA molecules are involved in the killing and apoptosis, inducing activity of T cells as well as NK cells through the binding to the KIRs (Snyder G. A. et al., 1999). Since the KIR genes are located on chromosome 19, their hereditary transmission is independent of the HLA system. The activity of T and NK cells is regulated by the interaction of the HLA class I peptide complexes on the surface of the target cells with their activating and/or inhibiting KIR (Le Bouteiller P. et al., 2002). The impact of the KIR/HLA interaction in malignant diseases was demonstrated for hematopoietic cancers, solid tumours as well as for non-malignant diseases such as viral infections after stem cell transplantation.

Paper II: The results, obtained in this study show that the presence of HLA-A2 in ovarian cancer patients is relevant to their outcome. This surface marker is expressed in almost all somatic cells and is genetically inherited. The percentage of patients with HLA-A2 among the total patient population, compared to that of the merged clinical stages, was not different. Stratification by histology revealed that the highest number of patients with HLA-A2 was detected among that in stages III-IV and in particular in patients with ovarian cancer with serous histology. This is in line with our original observations, which pointed out that the geographical distribution of HLA-A2 genotype in Europe correlated to mortality in ovarian cancer and the description of a cohort of patients with an exceptionally high frequency of the HLA-A2 genotype (De Petris L et al., 2004). Further analysis, in a broader number of patients in that study, defined an unusual overrepresentation of the HLA-A2 allele with an over-representation of stages III-IV and serous ovarian carcinomas (Bergfeldt K. et al., 2005). These observations were limited by the selectivity imposed by history of previous chemotherapy, advanced course of the disease and stage and frequent relapses to which these patients were exposed to, in order to be recruited for immunotherapy.

In the present study, patients with the clinical diagnosis of ovarian carcinoma were consecutively included at the time of diagnosis to avoid selection bias due to the course and treatment of the disease. The distribution of HLA-A2 was similar to the one observed in the healthy Swedish population. Consequently, we could exclude that presence of HLA-A2 was a risk factor for ovarian cancer in the female population.

Only stratification by clinical stage (III–IV) and histology (serous adenocarcinoma) could define a cohort of patients with a specifically high percentage of HLA-A2. Presence of HLA-A2 in this latter group was also correlated to a high risk for death (100% within 5 years) compared to that

(less than 50% in 5 years) among HLA-A2 negative patients. We thus deduce that HLA-A2 could be a negative prognostic factor for patients presenting these two characteristics at the time of diagnosis. Similar associations between the presence of HLA-A2 antigen and prognosis have been described in other cancer forms (Cortes J. et al., 1998; So T. et al., 2001).

The main question is how to explain the role that HLA-A2 plays in the history of this particular tumour. At the somatic level, our findings show that Swedish women with HLA-A2 with a diagnosis of ovarian cancer at stages III-IV and a histology of serous adenocarcinoma tumours have a 7 times higher risk to die than patients with other HLA antigens and other histological types. HLA-A2 has previously been correlated to unfavorable prognosis due to immunological and genetic mechanisms, such as induction of tolerance to tumour antigens, loss of the gene at the chromosome level or down-regulation of HLA-A2 expression at the tumour cell surface level (Maleno I., Cabrera C. M., et al., 2004; Maleno I, Lopez Nevot M. A. et al., 2004). Tumour-specific antigens, restricted by HLA-A2, might have some tendency to escape from immune surveillance. The mechanisms to escape from surveillance may be ascribed either to low or absent expression of tumour-specific antigens, which bind the HLA-A2 molecule in order to induce tumour-specific resistance. Alternatively, there may be a lack or low possibility of antigen presentation due to down-regulation or low levels of HLA-A2 molecules, as well as loss of TAP-1, which contribute to antigen processing (Kaklamanis L. et al., 1995). Considering HLA-A2 as a prognostic factor for survival in serous ovarian cancer raises the question if this is linked to other genetic factors. Serous adenocarcinomas at stages III-IV have been described as a subgroup with a high frequency of genetic abnormalities (Wang N., 2002; Tibiletti M. G. et al., 2001; Auer G. et al., 1996; Meinhold-Heerlein I. et al., 2005).

Several oncogenes have been analyzed and proposed as responsible of the degree of malignancy. Remarkably, among them, the Waf1/p21 gene is located in position p21.1 on chromosome 6 about 200 Mb centromeric from the HLA-A locus (p21.3), and this could suggest a possible connection. It has also been shown that there is a correlation between the lower survival and expression of p53 and inhibition of WAF-1/p21 in the early stage of ovarian cancer (Auer G. et al., 1996). Furthermore, Bali et al. showed that, in serous adenocarcinoma of the ovary, over-expression of cyclin D1 and combined loss of p21Waf1/Cip1 in the presence of p53 overexpression, were independent predictors of overall survival (Bali A. et al., 2004). Similarly, the combination of p21Waf1/Cip1 loss and p53 over-expression was independently predictive of a shorter progression-free interval. Overexpression of p53 and cyclin E and reduced expression of p27Kip1 and p21Waf1/Cip1 were significantly associated with increasing tumour grade. In an extensive analysis of the molecular and prognostic distinction between serous ovarian carcinomas of varying grade and malignant potential, it has been shown that WAF1/p21 is not expressed in the high degree of malignancy, while it is highly expressed in low malignant and G1 tumours (Meinhold-Heerlein I. et al., 2005) Here, we would like to emphasize the possible relationship between HLA-A2 tumour malignancy grade and prognosis.

We show that advanced stage, serous histology and grade of differentiation together with HLA-A2 positivity influence the survival adversely. Interestingly, in multivariate analysis, malignancy grade is, per se, a negative prognostic factor, but taken together with advanced stage and serous adenocarcinomas, it does not play a discriminating factor. This can be explained by the fact that the majority of the cases are in grade 3 (86%). On the contrary, it is a significant feature when analyzed for the probability of survival. At this level of investigation, we can only speculate regarding some of the possible mechanisms of action. The immune system may efficiently eliminate tumour cells with normal or up-regulated Waf1/p21, permitting the remaining cells with down-regulated or absent WAF1/p21 to escape. This could also, of course, be concomitant to a lack or downregulation of HLA expression. Rearrangements of the DNA material, cross-over, formation of microsatellite and loss of large part of the chromosomes might be the genetic mechanisms behind our findings. The relative vicinity to the HLA locus might affect the WAF1/p21 gene indirectly, and HLA-A2 allele could, in particular, be more exposed to mutations and linkages than others.

Paper I and II: The molecular events, supporting HLA subgroups as factors for tumour development or survival in ovarian cancer can only be hypothesized. There are two models suggested: (i) at the tumour level, one can speculate that tumour antigens restricted by HLA-A2 might be more prone to escape from immune surveillance and (ii) at the genetic level, HLA genes might determine susceptibility and resistance factors for the initiation of oncogenesis as well as the development of disseminated disease (Markman M. et al.,1984). Both models emphasize the need for future studies where the association of the MHC and ovarian cancer can be more thoroughly investigated including epidemiological as well as experimental studies. The results presented in our study could be the first step in the investigation of the role of HLA-A2 in advanced ovarian cancer in relation to immunological and genetic mechanisms.

However, already at this stage, knowledge of HLA-A2 implication at a clinical level should give new indications for the management of these particular patients, since despite advances in surgical approaches and chemotherapeutic agents, the overall survival rates for women with ovarian cancer have not improved significantly. Multimodality approach using the combination of cytoreductive surgery, chemotherapy, immunotherapy and gene therapy in ovarian cancer might be needed. The case of immunotherapy for ovarian carcinoma is not so well established as for other malignancies. However, the results in ovarian cancer immunotherapy compel us to continue efforts in order to optimise immunotherapy methodologies, define and

validate patient selection criteria and set combinational therapy approaches (Coukos G. et al., 2005).

9 GENERAL CONCLUSIONS

This clinical and experimental study has shown that:

- In patients with relapsing or progressive ovarian cancer, several HLA alleles, in particular HLA-A2, have higher frequencies than the healthy Swedish population.
- In these patients there is an overrepresentation of HLA-class I-II haplotypes, as well as segregation for the HLA-A2-Cw3 and -B15 haplotypes.
- HLA-A2 is a negative prognostic factor for survival in women with serous adenocarcinomas of the ovary in stages III-IV. This finding has implications for clinical patient management.

10 FUTURE STUDIES

- I. To investigate risk and prognosis in relation to HLA -A2 and B, C,
 DRB1 haplotypes frequency considering clinical parameters
- II. To determine the incidence of ovarian cancer in relation to the HLA types in the Swedish population.
- III. To investigate the possible mechanisms behind the role of HLA-A2 in the prognosis of ovarian cancer outcome in relation to possible linkage to genetic mutation and known oncogenes.
- IV. To investigate loss of the HLA locus in tumours using microsatellites as genetic markers.
- V. To improve the clinical outcome of the high risk patients developing immunotherapic concepts.

11. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

12. REFERENCES

Epithelial ovarian cancer and combined oral contraceptives. The WHO Collaborative Study of Neoplasia and Steroid Contraceptives. Int J Epidemiol 1989;18(3):538-45.

Abbas A. K., Lichtman A. H. Cellular and molecular Immunology. 2003; 65-80.

Auer G, Einhorn N, Nilsson B, Silfversward C, Sjovall K. Biological malignancy grading in early-stage ovarian carcinoma. Acta Oncol 1996;35 Suppl 8:93-8.

Bain C, Merrouche Y, Puisieux I, Blay JY, Negrier S, Bonadona V, et al. Correlation between clinical response to interleukin 2 and HLA phenotypes in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Br J Cancer 1997;75(2):283-6.

Bali A, O'Brien PM, Edwards LS, Sutherland RL, Hacker NF, Henshall SM. Cyclin D1, p53, and p21Waf1/Cip1 expression is predictive of poor clinical outcome in serous epithelial ovarian cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2004;10(15):5168-77.

Benedet J.L., Bender H., Jones H., Ngan H.Y.S., Pecorelli S. FIGO staging classifications and clinical practice guidelines in the management of gynecologic cancers. Int J Gynecology & Obstetrics 70 2000 209-262

Berchuck A, Kamel A, Whitaker R, Kerns B, Olt G, Kinney R, et al. Overexpression of HER-2/neu is associated with poor survival in advanced epithelial ovarian cancer. Cancer Res 1990;50(13):4087-91.

Bergfeldt K, Hising C, Gamzatova Z, Tholander B, Avall-Lundqvist E, van der Zanden HGM, et al. High frequency of human leucocyte antigen (HLA) A2 reflects a poorer prognosis in a group of advanced ovarian cancer patients. J Clin Oncol (Meeting Abstracts) 2005;23(16_suppl):5054.

Bergfeldt K, Rydh B, Granath F, Gronberg H, Thalib L, Adami HO, et al. Risk of ovarian cancer in breast-cancer patients with a family history of breast or ovarian cancer: a population-based cohort study. Lancet 2002;360(9337):891-4.

Best CL, Pudney J, Welch WR, Burger N, Hill JA. Localization and characterization of white blood cell populations within the human ovary throughout the menstrual cycle and menopause. Hum Reprod 1996;11(4):790-7.

Biswal BM, Kumar R, Julka PK, Sharma U, Vaidya MC. Human leucocytic antigens (HLA) in breast cancer. Indian J Med Sci 1998;52(5):177-83. Bocchia M, Wentworth PA, Southwood S, Sidney J, McGraw K, Scheinberg DA, et al. Specific binding of leukemia oncogene fusion protein peptides to HLA class I molecules. Blood 1995;85(10):2680-4.

Bray F, Loos AH, Tognazzo S, La Vecchia C. Ovarian cancer in Europe: Cross-sectional trends in incidence and mortality in 28 countries, 1953-2000. Int J Cancer 2005;113(6):977-90.

Browning M, Dunnion D. HLA and cancer: implications for cancer immunotherapy and vaccination. Eur J Immunogenet 1997;24(4):293-312.

Burt RD, Vaughan TL, Nisperos B, Swanson M, Berwick M. A protective association between the HLA-A2 antigen and nasopharyngeal carcinoma in US Caucasians. Int J Cancer 1994;56(4):465-7.

Campbell RD, Trowsdale J. Map of the human MHC. Immunol Today 1993;14(7):349-52.

Casagrande JT, Louie EW, Pike MC, Roy S, Ross RK, Henderson BE. "Incessant ovulation" and ovarian cancer. Lancet 1979;2(8135):170-3.

Chan P. K., Cheung J. L., Cheung T. H., et al: HLA-B alleles, high risk HPV infection and risk for cervical neoplasia in southern Chinese women. Int J Cancer, 2005.

Chan SH, Simons MJ, Oon CJ. HLA antigen in Chinese patients with hepatocellular carcinomas. J Natl Cancer Inst 1980;65(1):21-3.

Chang S, Risch HA. Perineal talc exposure and risk of ovarian carcinoma. Cancer 1997;79(12):2396-401.

Clark RE, Hermans J, Madrigal A, Nachbaur D, Kropshofer G, Gratwohl A, et al. HLA-A3 increases and HLA-DR1 decreases the risk of acute graft-

versus-host disease after HLA-matched sibling bone marrow transplantation for chronic myelogenous leukaemia. Br J Haematol 2001;114(1):36-41.

Claus EB, Schildkraut JM, Thompson WD, Risch NJ. The genetic attributable risk of breast and ovarian cancer. Cancer 1996;77(11):2318-24.

Colonna M, Samaridis J. Cloning of immunoglobulin-superfamily members associated with HLA-C and HLA-B recognition by human natural killer cells. Science 1995;268(5209):405-8.

Consortium MS. Complete sequence and gene map of a human major histocompatibility complex. The MHC sequencing consortium. Nature 1999;401(6756):921-3.

Cordell HJ, Clayton DG. Genetic association studies. The Lancet;366(9491):1121.

Cortes J, Fayad L, Kantarjian H, O'Brien S, Lee MS, Talpaz M. Association of HLA phenotype and response to interferon-alpha in patients with chronic myelogenous leukemia. Leukemia 1998;12(4):455-62.

Coukos G, Conejo-Garcia JR, Roden RB, Wu TC. Immunotherapy for gynaecological malignancies. Expert Opin Biol Ther 2005;5(9):1193-210.

Cudworth AG, Wolf E, Gorsuch AN, Festenstein H. A new look at HLA genetics with particular reference to type-1 diabetes. Lancet 1979;2(8139):389-91.

Dahlgren L, Mellin H, Wangsa D, Heselmeyer-Haddad K, Bjornestal L, Lindholm J, et al. Comparative genomic hybridization analysis of tonsillar cancer reveals a different pattern of genomic imbalances in human papillomavirus-positive and -negative tumours. Int J Cancer 2003;107(2):244-9.

Daly M, Obrams GI. Epidemiology and risk assessment for ovarian cancer. Semin Oncol 1998;25(3):255-64.

Davidson EJ, Davidson JA, Sterling JC, Baldwin PJ, Kitchener HC, Stern PL. Association between human leukocyte antigen polymorphism and human papillomavirus 16-positive vulval intraepithelial neoplasia in British women. Cancer Res 2003;63(2):400-3.

De Petris L, Bergfeldt K, Hising C, Lundqvist A, Tholander B, Pisa P, et al. Correlation between HLA-A2 Gene Frequency, Latitude, Ovarian and Prostate Cancer Mortality Rates. Med Oncol 2004;21(1):49-52.

De Vries N, Drexhage HA, de Waal LP, de Lange G, Snow GB. Human leukocyte antigens and immunoglobulin allotypes in head and neck cancer patients with and without multiple primary tumours. Cancer 1987;60(5):957-61.

Dellon AL, Rogentine GN, Jr., chretien PB. Prolonged survival in bronchogenic carcinoma associated with HL-A antigens W-19 and HL-A5: a preliminary report. J Natl Cancer Inst 1975;54(6):1283-6.

Fairfield KM, Hankinson SE, Rosner BA, Hunter DJ, Colditz GA, Willett WC. Risk of ovarian carcinoma and consumption of vitamins A, C, and E and specific carotenoids: a prospective analysis. Cancer 2001;92(9):2318-26.

Fallingborg J, Ambrosius Christensen L, Grunnet N. HLA antigens in a family with Behcet's syndrome. Acta Med Scand 1986;220(4):375-8.

Farrell C, Lyman M, Freitag K, Fahey C, Piver MS, Rodabaugh KJ. The role of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer in the management of familial ovarian cancer. Genet Med 2006;8(10):653-7.

Fathalla MF. Incessant ovulation--a factor in ovarian neoplasia? Lancet 1971;2(7716):163.

Fearon ER, Vogelstein B. A genetic model for colorectal tumourigenesis. Cell 1990;61(5):759-67.

Feder JN, Gnirke A, Thomas W, Tsuchihashi Z, Ruddy DA, Basava A, et al. A novel MHC class I-like gene is mutated in patients with hereditary haemochromatosis. Nat Genet 1996;13(4):399-408.

Fields MM, Chevlen E. Ovarian cancer screening: a look at the evidence. Clin J Oncol Nurs 2006;10(1):77-81.

Filmus JE, Buick RN. Stability of c-K-ras amplification during progression in a patient with adenocarcinoma of the ovary. Cancer Res 1985;45(9):4468-72.

Fogdell-Hahn A, Ligers A, Gronning M, Hillert J, Olerup O. Multiple sclerosis: a modifying influence of HLA class I genes in an HLA class II associated autoimmune disease. Tissue Antigens 2000;55(2):140-8.

Ford CH, Newman CE, Mackintosh P. HLA frequency and prognosis in lung cancer. Br J Cancer 1981;43(5):610-4.

Freedman RS, Edwards CL, Kavanagh JJ, Kudelka AP, Katz RL, Carrasco CH, et al. Intraperitoneal adoptive immunotherapy of ovarian carcinoma with

tumour-infiltrating lymphocytes and low-dose recombinant interleukin-2: a pilot trial. J Immunother Emphasis Tumour Immunol 1994;16(3):198-210.

Freedman RS, Tomasovic B, Templin S, Atkinson EN, Kudelka A, Edwards CL, et al. Large-scale expansion in interleukin-2 of tumour-infiltrating lymphocytes from patients with ovarian carcinoma for adoptive immunotherapy. J Immunol Methods 1994;167(1-2):145-60.

Gadducci A, Conte P, Cianci C, Negri S, Genazzani AR. Treatment options in patients with recurrent ovarian cancer. Anticancer Res 2001;21(5):3557-64.

Galbiati F, Volonte D, Engelman JA, Watanabe G, Burk R, Pestell RG, et al. Targeted downregulation of caveolin-1 is sufficient to drive cell transformation and hyperactivate the p42/44 MAP kinase cascade. Embo J 1998;17(22):6633-48.

Gamzatova Z, Bergfeldt K, Hising C, Tholander B, van der Zanden HG, Masucci G. High frequency of Human Leucocyte Antigen (HLA) A2 reflects a poorer prognosis in a group of advanced Ovarian Cancer patients. Submitted 2005.

Gamzatova Z, Villabona L, Dahlgren L, Dalianis T, Nillson B, Bergfeldt K, et al. Human leucocyte antigen (HLA) A2 as a negative clinical prognostic factor in patients with advanced ovarian cancer. Gynecol Oncol 2006;103(1):145-50.

George JM. The synucleins. Genome Biol 2002;3(1):REVIEWS3002.

Geraghty DE. Structure of the HLA class I region and expression of its resident genes. Curr Opin Immunol 1993;5(1):3-7.

Giardiello FM, Lazenby AJ, Yardley JH, Bias WB, Johnson J, Alianiello RG, et al. Increased HLA A1 and diminished HLA A3 in lymphocytic colitis compared to controls and patients with collagenous colitis. Dig Dis Sci 1992;37(4):496-9.

Glew SS, Connor ME, Snijders PJ, Stanbridge CM, Buckley CH, Walboomers JM, et al. HLA expression in pre-invasive cervical neoplasia in relation to human papilloma virus infection. Eur J Cancer 1993;29A(14):1963-70.

Glew SS, Duggan-Keen M, Cabrera T, Stern PL. HLA class II antigen expression in human papillomavirus-associated cervical cancer. Cancer Res 1992;52(14):4009-16.

Glew SS, Duggan-Keen M, Ghosh AK, Ivinson A, Sinnott P, Davidson J, et al. Lack of association of HLA polymorphisms with human papillomavirus-related cervical cancer. Hum Immunol 1993;37(3):157-64.

Glew SS, Stern PL, Davidson JA, Dyer PA. HLA antigens and cervical carcinoma. Nature 1992;356(6364):22.

Goldsmith DB, West TM, Morton R. HLA associations with nasopharyngeal carcinoma in Southern Chinese: a meta-analysis. Clin Otolaryngol 2002;27(1):61-7.

Golubovic G, Stajic M, Stolic I, Nikolic JA, Neskovic AN, Pandey L. Histocompatibility antigens in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Z Gastroenterol 1996;34(1):15-20.

Godwin A. K., Schultz D., Hamilton T. C., Knudson A. Oncogenes and tumour suppressor genes. In: Hoskins W, Perez C, Young R, editors. Principles and practice of gynecological oncology. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott Company; 1997. p. 107 – 48.

Gourley C, Thornton C, Massie C, Prescott RJ, Turner M, Leonard RC, et al. Is there a relationship between HLA type and prognostic factors in breast cancer? Anticancer Res 2003;23(1B):633-8.

Greenlee RT, Hill-Harmon MB, Murray T, Thun M. Cancer statistics, 2001. CA Cancer J Clin 2001;51(1):15-36.

Harlap S. The epidemiology of ovarian cancer. In: Markman M., Hoskins W. J., editors. Cancer of the ovary. New York: Raven Press Ltd; 1993.

Harries M, Gore M. Part II: chemotherapy for epithelial ovarian cancertreatment of recurrent disease. Lancet Oncol 2002;3(9):537-45.

Harries M, Gore M. Part I: chemotherapy for epithelial ovarian cancertreatment at first diagnosis. Lancet Oncol 2002;3(9):529-36.

Harris R, Zuhrie SR, Taylor GM, Freeman CB, Wentzel J, Geary C, et al. Influence of HLA, ABO, and Rh(D) on survival after remission in acute myelogenous leukaemia. Lancet 1977;2(8039):653.

Hattersley AT, McCarthy MI. What makes a good genetic association study? The Lancet;366(9493):1315.

Hedrick PW. Pathogen resistance and genetic variation at MHC loci. Evolution 2002;56(10):1902-1908.

Heintz AP, Odicino F, Maisonneuve P, Beller U, Benedet JL, Creasman WT, et al. Carcinoma of the ovary. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2003;83 Suppl 1:135-66.

Hensley ML, Castiel M, Robson ME. Screening for ovarian cancer: what we know, what we need to know. Oncology (Williston Park) 2000;14(11):1601-7; discussion 1608, 1613-6.

Hildesheim A, Apple RJ, Chen CJ, Wang SS, Cheng YJ, Klitz W, et al. Association of HLA class I and II alleles and extended haplotypes with nasopharyngeal carcinoma in Taiwan. J Natl Cancer Inst 2002;94(23):1780-9.

Hildesheim A, Schiffman M, Scott DR, Marti D, Kissner T, Sherman ME, et al. Human leukocyte antigen class I/II alleles and development of human papillomavirus-related cervical neoplasia: results from a case-control study conducted in the United States. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1998;7(11):1035-41.

Hoon DS, Okamoto T, Wang HJ, Elashoff R, Nizze AJ, Foshag LJ, et al. Is the survival of melanoma patients receiving polyvalent melanoma cell vaccine linked to the human leukocyte antigen phenotype of patients? J Clin Oncol 1998;16(4):1430-7.

Hors J, Dausset J. HLA and susceptibility to Hodgkin's disease. Immunol Rev 1983;70:167-92.

Hoskins W. J., Perez C. A., Young R. C., Barakat R. K., Markman M., Randall M. E. Principles and practice of gynaecologic oncology. Lippincott Williams and Wilkins. 2005. pp. 895 – 932.

Huncharek M, Geschwind JF, Kupelnick B. Perineal application of cosmetic talc and risk of invasive epithelial ovarian cancer: a meta-analysis of 11,933 subjects from sixteen observational studies. Anticancer Res 2003;23(2C):1955-60.

Huncharek M, Kupelnick B. Dietary fat intake and risk of epithelial ovarian cancer: a meta-analysis of 6,689 subjects from 8 observational studies. Nutr Cancer 2001;40(2):87-91.

Hwu P, Freedman RS. The immunotherapy of patients with ovarian cancer. J Immunother 2002;25(3):189-201.

Iaffaioli RV, Maio M, Ruggiero G, De Felice M, Ungaro A, Del Vecchio L, et al. HLA and prognostic factors in primary breast cancer. Int J Cancer 1985;35(5):581-5.

Illeni MT, Pasquali M, La Monica G, Bohm S, Rovini D, Di Re E. HLA antigens in ovarian adenocarcinoma patients. Eur J Gynaecol Oncol 1985;6(2):121-5.

Inan S, Vatansever S, Celik-Ozenci C, Sanci M, Dicle N, Demir R. Immunolocalizations of VEGF, its receptors flt-1, KDR and TGF-beta's in epithelial ovarian tumours. Histol Histopathol 2006;21(10):1055-64.

Ivinson AJ. Optimizing PCR conditions for HLA class II SSO typing. Eur J Immunogenet 1991;18(1-2):23-32.

Kaklamanis L, Leek R, Koukourakis M, Gatter KC, Harris AL. Loss of transporter in antigen processing 1 transport protein and major histocompatibility complex class I molecules in metastatic versus primary breast cancer. Cancer Res 1995;55(22):5191-4.

Katso RM, Manek S, Ganjavi H, Biddolph S, Charnock MF, Bradburn M, et al. Overexpression of H-Ryk in epithelial ovarian cancer: prognostic significance of receptor expression. Clin Cancer Res 2000;6(8):3271-81.

Katso RM, Russell RB, Ganesan TS. Functional analysis of H-Ryk, an atypical member of the receptor tyrosine kinase family. Mol Cell Biol 1999;19(9):6427-40.

Klein J, Sato A. The HLA system. First of two parts. N Engl J Med 2000;343(10):702-9.

Klein J, Sato A. The HLA system. Second of two parts. N Engl J Med 2000;343(11):782-6.

Kobayashi H, Sumimoto K, Moniwa N, Imai M, Takakura K, Kuromaki T, et al. Risk of developing ovarian cancer among women with ovarian endometrioma: a cohort study in Shizuoka, Japan. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2007;17(1):37-43.

Kolasa IK, Rembiszewska A, Janiec-Jankowska A, Dansonka-Mieszkowska A, Lewandowska AM, Konopka B, et al. PTEN mutation, expression and

LOH at its locus in ovarian carcinomas. Relation to TP53, K-RAS and BRCA1 mutations. Gynecol Oncol 2006;103(2):692-7.

Koopman LA, van der Slik AR, Giphart MJ, Fleuren GJ. Human leukocyte antigen class I gene mutations in cervical cancer. Journal Of The National Cancer Institute 1999;91(19):1669-1677.

Koralek DO, Bertone-Johnson ER, Leitzmann MF, Sturgeon SR, Lacey JV, Jr., Schairer C, et al. Relationship between calcium, lactose, vitamin D, and dairy products and ovarian cancer. Nutr Cancer 2006;56(1):22-30.

Krengel U, Schlichting L, Scherer A, Schumann R, Frech M, John J, et al. Three-dimensional structures of H-ras p21 mutants: molecular basis for their inability to function as signal switch molecules. Cell 1990;62(3):539-48.

Kubler K, Arndt PF, Wardelmann E, Krebs D, Kuhn W, van der Ven K. HLA-class II haplotype associations with ovarian cancer. Int J Cancer 2006;119(12):2980-5.

Kuokkanen M, Butzow R, Rasinpera H, Medrek K, Nilbert M, Malander S, et al. Lactase persistence and ovarian carcinoma risk in Finland, Poland and Sweden. Int J Cancer 2005;117(1):90-4.

La Vecchia C. Tomatoes, Lycopene intake, digestive tract and female hormone–related neoplasms. Biol Med 2002; 227: 860 – 863.

Larsson SC, Orsini N, Wolk A. Milk, milk products and lactose intake and ovarian cancer risk: a meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. Int J Cancer 2006;118(2):431-41.

Latorre A, De Lena M, Catino A, Crucitta E, Sambiasi D, Guida M, et al. Epithelial ovarian cancer: second and third line chemotherapy (review). Int J Oncol 2002;21(1):179-86.

Lawlor DA, Zemmour J, Ennis PD, Parham P. Evolution of class-I MHC genes and proteins: from natural selection to thymic selection. Annu Rev Immunol 1990;8:23-63.

Le Bouteiller P, Barakonyi A, Giustiniani J, Lenfant F, Marie-Cardine A, Aguerre-Girr M, et al. Engagement of CD160 receptor by HLA-C is a triggering mechanism used by circulating natural killer (NK) cells to mediate cytotoxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2002;99(26):16963-8.

Lechler R., Warrens A. HLA in health and disease. Academic press. 2000; 23 – 40.

Lee JS, John EM, McGuire V, Felberg A, Ostrow KL, DiCioccio RA, et al. Breast and ovarian cancer in relatives of cancer patients, with and without BRCA mutations. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2006;15(2):359-63.

Levin VI, Muravskaia GV, Buglova EE, Semenov GV, Shavlikova LA, Surovikina VV, et al. [The distribution of HLA-system antigens in lung cancer patients]. Vopr Onkol 1991;37(3):280-3.

Loke YW, King A. Recent developments in the human maternal-fetal immune interaction. Curr Opin Immunol 1991;3(5):762-6.

Lu CC, Chen JC, Jin YT, Yang HB, Chan SH, Tsai ST. Genetic susceptibility to nasopharyngeal carcinoma within the HLA-A locus in Taiwanese. Int J Cancer 2003;103(6):745-51.

Lu QL, Abel P, Mitchell S, Foster C, Lalani EN. Decreased HLA-A expression in prostate cancer is associated with normal allele dosage in the majority of cases. J Pathol 2000;190(2):169-76.

Lu SJ, Day NE, Degos L, Lepage V, Wang PC, Chan SH, et al. Linkage of a nasopharyngeal carcinoma susceptibility locus to the HLA region. Nature 1990;346(6283):470-1.

Luongo V, Pirozzi G, Caraco C, Errico S, de Angelis F, Celentano E, et al. HLA allele frequency and clinical outcome in Italian patients with cutaneous melanoma. Tissue Antigens 2004;64(1):84-7.

Lynch HT, Casey MJ, Lynch J, White TE, Godwin AK. Genetics and ovarian carcinoma. Semin Oncol 1998;25(3):265-80.

Maleno I, Cabrera CM, Cabrera T, Paco L, Lopez-Nevot MA, Collado A, et al. Distribution of HLA class I altered phenotypes in colorectal carcinomas: high frequency of HLA haplotype loss associated with loss of heterozygosity in chromosome region 6p21. Immunogenetics 2004;56(4):244-53.

Maleno I, Lopez Nevot MA, Seliger B, Garrido F. Low frequency of HLA haplotype loss associated with loss of heterozygocity in chromosome region 6p21 in clear renal cell carcinomas. Int J Cancer 2004;109(4):636-8.

Mammas IN, Zafiropoulos A, Spandidos DA. Involvement of the ras genes in female genital tract cancer. Int J Oncol 2005;26(5):1241-55.

Markman M, Braine HG, Bias WB, Karp JE. Human histocompatibility antigens and survival in acute myelocytic leukemia. Cancer 1984;53(7):1515-7.

Mazars R, Pujol P, Maudelonde T, Jeanteur P, Theillet C. p53 mutations in ovarian cancer: a late event? Oncogene 1991;6(9):1685-90.

Mazars R, Spinardi L, BenCheikh M, Simony-Lafontaine J, Jeanteur P, Theillet C. p53 mutations occur in aggressive breast cancer. Cancer Res 1992;52(14):3918-23.

Meinhold-Heerlein I, Bauerschlag D, Hilpert F, Dimitrov P, Sapinoso LM, Orlowska-Volk M, et al. Molecular and prognostic distinction between serous ovarian carcinomas of varying grade and malignant potential. Oncogene 2005;24(6):1053-65.

Mellin H, Dahlgren L, Munck-Wikland E, Lindholm J, Rabbani H, Kalantari M, et al. Human papillomavirus type 16 is episomal and a high viral load may be correlated to better prognosis in tonsillar cancer. Int J Cancer 2002;102(2):152-8.

Menon U, Jacobs IJ. Recent developments in ovarian cancer screening. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol 2000;12(1):39-42.

Mills PK, Riordan DG, Cress RD, Young HA. Perineal talc exposure and epithelial ovarian cancer risk in the Central Valley of California. Int J Cancer 2004;112(3):458-64.

Mitchell MS, Harel W, Groshen S. Association of HLA phenotype with response to active specific immunotherapy of melanoma. J Clin Oncol 1992;10(7):1158-64.

Mommers M, Schouten LJ, Goldbohm RA, van den Brandt PA. Dairy consumption and ovarian cancer risk in the Netherlands Cohort Study on Diet and Cancer. Br J Cancer 2006;94(1):165-70.

Monos DS, Pappas J, Magira EE, Gaughan J, Aplenc R, Sakkas L, et al. Identification of HLA-DQalpha and -DRbeta residues associated with susceptibility and protection to epithelial ovarian cancer. Hum Immunol 2005;66(5):554-62.

Montoya L, Saiz I, Rey G, Vela F, Clerici-Larradet N. Cervical carcinoma: human papillomavirus infection and HLA-associated risk factors in the Spanish population. Eur J Immunogenet 1998;25(5):329-37.

Naik S., The human HLA system. J. Indian Rheumatol. Assoc. 2003. 11: 79-83.

National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Conference Statement. Ovarian cancer: screening, treatment, and follow-up. April 5–7, 1994. Gynecol Oncol 1994; 55: 4 – 14.

Ness RB, Cottreau C. Possible role of ovarian epithelial inflammation in ovarian cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 1999;91(17):1459-67.

Norell H, Carlsten M, Ohlum T, Malmberg KJ, Masucci G, Schedvins K, et al. Frequent loss of HLA-A2 expression in metastasizing ovarian carcinomas associated with genomic haplotype loss and HLA-A2-restricted HER-2/neuspecific immunity. Cancer Res 2006;66(12):6387-94.

Olerup O, Zetterquist H. HLA-DR typing by PCR amplification with sequence-specific primers (PCR-SSP) in 2 hours: an alternative to serological DR typing in clinical practice including donor-recipient matching in cadaveric transplantation. Tissue Antigens 1992;39(5):225-35.

Ooi EE, Ren EC, Chan SH. Association between microsatellites within the human MHC and nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Int J Cancer 1997;74(2):229-32.

Ozols RF. Challenges for chemotherapy in ovarian cancer. Ann Oncol 2006;17 Suppl 5:v181-v187.

Ozols R. F. Ovarian Cancer. American Cancer Society. Atlas of Clinical Oncology. 2003. BC Decker Inc. Hamilton – London. Pp. 39 – 100.

Ozols RF, Markman M, Thigpen JT. ICON3 and chemotherapy for ovarian cancer. Lancet 2002;360(9350):2086-7; author reply 2088.

Parham P. Immunology: keeping mother at bay. Curr Biol 1996;6(6):638-41.

Parkin DM, Bray F, Ferlay J, Pisani P. Global cancer statistics, 2002. CA Cancer J Clin 2005;55(2):74-108.

Pecorelli S, Odicino F, Maisonneuve P, Creasman W, Shepherd J, Sideri M, et al. Carcinoma of the ovary. Journal of Epidemiology and Biostatistics 1998;3(1):75-102.

Pelucchi C, Galeone C, Talamini R, Bosetti C, Montella M, Negri E, et al. Lifetime ovulatory cycles and ovarian cancer risk in 2 Italian case-control studies. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2007;196(1):83 e1-7.

Perdue ST, Terasaki PI, Mickey MR. HLA frequencies in cancer: a third study. IARC Sci Publ 1978(20):263-9.

Platsoucas CD, Fincke JE, Pappas J, Jung WJ, Heckel M, Schwarting R, et al. Immune responses to human tumours: development of tumour vaccines. Anticancer Res 2003;23(3A):1969-96.

Pollock R. E., Doroshow J. H., Khayat D., Nakao A. UICC manual of clinical oncology. Wiley – Liss. 2004. pp. 570 – 577.

Posthuma EF, Falkenburg JH, Apperley JF, Gratwohl A, Roosnek E, Hertenstein B, et al. HLA-B8 and HLA-A3 coexpressed with HLA-B8 are associated with a reduced risk of the development of chronic myeloid leukemia. The Chronic Leukemia Working Party of the EBMT. Blood 1999;93(11):3863-5.

Prowse AH, Manek S, Varma R, Liu J, Godwin AK, Maher ER, et al. Molecular genetic evidence that endometriosis is a precursor of ovarian cancer. Int J Cancer 2006;119(3):556-62.

Psyrri A, Kassar M, Yu Z, Bamias A, Weinberger PM, Markakis S, et al. Effect of epidermal growth factor receptor expression level on survival in patients with epithelial ovarian cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2005;11(24 Pt 1):8637-43.

Psyrri A, Yu Z, Bamias A, Weinberger PM, Markakis S, Kowalski D, et al. Evaluation of the prognostic value of cellular inhibitor of apoptosis protein in epithelial ovarian cancer using automated quantitative protein analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2006;15(6):1179-83.

Ricci G, Colombo C, Ghiazza B, Porta C, Moroni M, Illeni MT. HLA-A, B, C, DR and DQ expression and hepatocellular carcinoma: study of 205 Italian subjects. Cancer Lett 1995;98(1):121-5.

Rigopoulou D, Martinez-Laso J, Martinez-Tello F, Alcaide JF, Benmamar D, Hawkins F, et al. Both class I and class II HLA antigens are thyroid cancer susceptibility factors. Tissue Antigens 1994;43(5):281-5.

Risch HA. Hormonal etiology of epithelial ovarian cancer, with a hypothesis concerning the role of androgens and progesterone. J Natl Cancer Inst 1998;90(23):1774-86.

Rodriguez C, Patel AV, Calle EE, Jacob EJ, Thun MJ. Estrogen replacement therapy and ovarian cancer mortality in a large prospective study of US women. Jama 2001;285(11):1460-5.

Rogentine CN, Jr., Dellon AL, Chretien PB. Prolonged disease-free survival in bronchogenic carcinoma associated with HLA-Aw19 and HLA-B5. A two-year prospective study. Cancer 1977;39(6):2345-7.

Rossing MA, Daling JR, Weiss NS, Moore DE, Self SG. Ovarian tumours in a cohort of infertile women. N Engl J Med 1994;331(12):771-6.

Rubin SC, Randall TC, Armstrong KA, Chi DS, Hoskins WJ. Ten-Year Follow-Up of Ovarian Cancer Patients After Second-Look Laparotomy With Negative Findings. Obstet Gynecol 1999;93(1):21-24.

Runge LA, Davey FR, Goldberg J, Boyd PR. The inheritance of Felty's syndrome in a family with several affected members. J Rheumatol 1986;13(1):39-42.

Schildkraut JM, Calingaert B, Marchbanks PA, Moorman PG, Rodriguez GC. Impact of progestin and estrogen potency in oral contraceptives on ovarian cancer risk. J Natl Cancer Inst 2002;94(1):32-8.

Schipper RF, D'Amaro J, Bakker JT, Bakker J, van Rood JJ, Oudshoorn M. HLA gene haplotype frequencies in bone marrow donors worldwide registries. Hum Immunol 1997;52(1):54-71.

Schipper RF, D'Amaro J, de Lange P, Schreuder GM, van Rood JJ, Oudshoorn M. Validation of haplotype frequency estimation methods. Hum Immunol 1998;59(8):518-23.

Sengar DP, McLeish WA, Stewart TH, Harris JE. HLA antigens in bronchogenic carcinoma. Oncology 1977;34(4):143-5.

Smith ER, Xu XX. Etiology of epithelial ovarian cancer: a cellular mechanism for the role of gonadotropins. Gynecol Oncol 2003;91(1):1-2.

Smyth MJ, Godfrey DI, Trapani JA. A fresh look at tumour immunosurveillance and immunotherapy. Nat Immunol 2001;2(4):293-9.

Snyder GA, Brooks AG, Sun PD. Crystal structure of the HLA-Cw3 allotype-specific killer cell inhibitory receptor KIR2DL2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999;96(7):3864-9.

So T, Takenoyama M, Sugaya M, Yasuda M, Eifuku R, Yoshimatsu T, et al. Unfavorable prognosis of patients with non-small cell lung carcinoma associated with HLA-A2. Lung Cancer 2001;32(1):39-46.

Sogaard M, Kjaer SK, Gayther S. Ovarian cancer and genetic susceptibility in relation to the BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes. Occurrence, clinical importance and intervention. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2006;85(1):93-105.

Sonoda G, Palazzo J, du Manoir S, Godwin AK, Feder M, Yakushiji M, et al. Comparative genomic hybridization detects frequent overrepresentation of chromosomal material from 3q26, 8q24, and 20q13 in human ovarian carcinomas. Genes Chromosomes Cancer 1997;20(4):320-8.

Sorbe B., Frankendal B: Gynecologic oncology. 2000.

Snyder GA, Brooks AG, Sun PD. Crystal structure of the HLA-Cw3 allotype-specific killer cell inhibitory receptor KIR2DL2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999; 96:3864-9.

Stromberg K, Collins TJt, Gordon AW, Jackson CL, Johnson GR. Transforming growth factor-alpha acts as an autocrine growth factor in ovarian carcinoma cell lines. Cancer Res 1992;52(2):341-7.

Tavassoli F, Devilee P. Tumours of the breast and female genital organs. 2003.

Tibiletti MG, Bernasconi B, Furlan D, Bressan P, Cerutti R, Facco C, et al. Chromosome 6 abnormalities in ovarian surface epithelial tumours of borderline malignancy suggest a genetic continuum in the progression model of ovarian neoplasms. Clin Cancer Res 2001;7(11):3404-9.

Tong LA, de Vos AM, Milburn MV, Jancarik J, Noguchi S, Nishimura S, et al. Structural differences between a ras oncogene protein and the normal protein. Nature 1989;337(6202):90-3.

Toumbis M, Zervas J, Anagnostopoulou O, Konstantopoulos K, Krimbeni G, Kotsovoulou V, et al. HLA antigens and bronchogenic carcinoma in the Greek population. Acta Oncol 1991;30(5):575-8.

Townsend ARM, Gotch FM, Davey J. Cytotoxic T cells recognize fragments of the influenza nucleoprotein. Cell 1985;42(2):457.

Tyson FL, Boyer CM, Kaufman R, O'Briant K, Cram G, Crews JR, et al. Expression and amplification of the HER-2/neu (c-erbB-2) protooncogene in

epithelial ovarian tumours and cell lines. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1991;165(3):640-6.

Uhrberg M. The KIR gene family: life in the fast lane of evolution. Eur J Immunol 2005;35(1):10-5.

Ulbrecht M, Kellermann J, Johnson JP, Weiss EH. Impaired intracellular transport and cell surface expression of nonpolymorphic HLA-E: evidence for inefficient peptide binding. J Exp Med 1992;176(4):1083-90.

Wagtmann N, Rajagopalan S, Winter CC, Peruzzi M, Long EO. Killer cell inhibitory receptors specific for HLA-C and HLA-B identified by direct binding and by functional transfer. Immunity 1995;3(6):801-9.

Wang N. Cytogenetics and molecular genetics of ovarian cancer. American Journal of Medical Genetics 2002;115(3):157-163.

Wang XC, Katso R, Butler R, Hanby AM, Poulsom R, Jones T, et al. H-RYK, an unusual receptor kinase: isolation and analysis of expression in ovarian cancer. Mol Med 1996;2(2):189-203.

Wank R, Thomssen C. High risk of squamous cell carcinoma of the cervix for women with HLA-DQw3. Nature 1991;352(6337):723-5.

Weiss G. R. Clinical Oncology. Prentice – Hall International Inc., 1993. pp. 194 – 199.

Williams RC, Hanson RL, Pettitt DJ, Sievers ML, Nelson RG, Knowler WC. HLA*A2 confers mortality risk for cardiovascular disease in Pimans. Tissue Antigens 1996;47(3):188-93.

Yancik R, Ries LG, Yates JW. Ovarian cancer in the elderly: an analysis of Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results Program data. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1986;154(3):639-47.

Yang CY, Kuo HW, Chiu HF. Age at first birth, parity, and risk of death from ovarian cancer in Taiwan: a country of low incidence of ovarian cancer. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2007;17(1):32-6.

Yang DH, Smith ER, Cohen C, Wu H, Patriotis C, Godwin AK, et al. Molecular events associated with dysplastic morphologic transformation and initiation of ovarian tumourigenicity. Cancer 2002;94(9):2380-92.

Yang G, Cai KQ, Thompson-Lanza JA, Bast RC, Jr., Liu J. Inhibition of breast and ovarian tumour growth through multiple signaling pathways by

using retrovirus-mediated small interfering RNA against Her-2/neu gene expression. J Biol Chem 2004;279(6):4339-45.

Zareparsi S, James DM, Kaye JA, Bird TD, Schellenberg GD, Payami H. HLA-A2 homozygosity but not heterozygosity is associated with Alzheimer disease. Neurology 2002;58(6):973-5.

Zhang L, Conejo-Garcia JR, Katsaros D, Gimotty PA, Massobrio M, Regnani G, et al. Intratumoural T cells, recurrence, and survival in epithelial ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med 2003;348(3):203-13.

Zhang M, Yang ZY, Binns CW, Lee AH. Diet and ovarian cancer risk: a case-control study in China. Br J Cancer 2002;86(5):712-7.

Zhou DJ, Gonzalez-Cadavid N, Ahuja H, Battifora H, Moore GE, Cline MJ. A unique pattern of proto-oncogene abnormalities in ovarian adenocarcinomas. Cancer 1988;62(8):1573-6.

Zinkernagel RM, Doherty PC. H-2 compatability requirement for T-cell-mediated lysis of target cells infected with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus. Different cytotoxic T-cell specificities are associated with structures coded for in H-2K or H-2D. J Exp Med 1975;141(6):1427-36.

13. APPENDIX (PAPERS I-II)